Metropolitan Washington Air Quality Committee

Executive Committee 

Conference Call Summary

January 11, 2006
9:00 am- 9:30 a.m.

Members Present:
Randall Carroll, MDE

Hon. Dana Kauffman

Hon. Phil Mendelson

Doris McLeod, VDEQ

Hon. David Snyder

Jim Sydnor, VDEQ
Ram Tangirala, D.C.DOE

Stan Tracey, D.C. DOE

Staff:

Mike Clifford, MWCOG/DTP
Stuart Freudberg, MWCOG/DEP
Jeff King, MWCOG/DEP

Sunil Kumar, MWCOG
Joan Rohlfs, MWCOG/DEP

1. MWAQC Schedule
Chair Phil Mendelson suggested that staff review the MWAQC schedule for the year. The meeting business will begin when more members join the call.
Ms. Rohlfs reviewed the schedule for MWAQC Executive Committee calls, Technical Advisory Committee meetings and MWAQC meetings and workshops. (see attached). 

2. Approval of Minutes 

Chair Mendelson asked for corrections of the minutes of December 7, 2005. There being no corrections, the committee then voted to approve the minutes as submitted.

3. IAQC Update
Jim Sydnor reported on the Interstate Air Quality Council (IAQC) meeting held on January 9, 2006, in Washington, D.C. at the Hall of States. There were several state secretaries there. The main issue was creation of a safety margin in the mobile budget submitted in the SIP. The Council agreed to create a safety margin for the 8-hour ozone SIP. There were no numbers given or agreed to and no discussion of who would provide the surplus. The District wants an emissions bank and trading system among the states for conformity purposes. If more reductions were needed for the SIP, the states could use the banking and trading system. The District’s consultant, Center for Clean Air, recommended banking emissions credits. The Secretaries asked the consultant to set up principles for the system. If there is trading of credits, the Secretaries would decide on a case by case basis.
Mr. Mendelson asked if there were any questions. Ms. Rohlfs asked about the IAQC’s annual letter to MWAQC. Mr. Carroll said the letter has been cleared and will be signed by MDE Secretary Ken Philbrick.

Mr. Mendelson asked if the IAQC prepares minutes of its meetings. Mr. Sydnor said the meeting held on Monday will be summarized. Mr. Mendelson said that the summaries would be useful for the MWAQC Executive Committee. He asked how many Secretaries attended the Monday meeting. Mr. Sydnor said both Maryland environment and transportation secretaries, Pierce Homer, Virginia Secretary of Transportation called in by phone, and the District’s Transportation Secretary, Dan Tanglhorini attended. No District environmental secretary attended, although staff was there. Ram Tangirala and Stan Tracey attended the meeting.

Mr. Snyder asked if MWAQC has endorsed the notion of banking and trading in the past. Mr. Sydnor said MWAQC hasn’t endorsed the idea. The new concept is trading between other emission categories. EPA has tentatively endorsed the concept, although it is new. Mr. Snyder suggested that it be on an MWAQC agenda and Mr. Sydnor agreed. Stuart Freudberg said that 3-4 years ago when 3-8 tons of NOx had to be offset in the conformity process, emissions trading was considered as an option. The idea was to use transportation dollars to buy emissions credits, but the idea was dropped. Interjurisdictional trading is a broader concept.

4. Review Schedule for 2006

Mr. Mendelson said Ms. Rohlfs already reviewed the MWAQC schedule for 2006. He asked Ms. Rohlfs to send out a more detailed schedule for the next meeting. Mr. Sydnor suggested that the 8-hour ozone SIP planning schedule be reviewed. On the February MWAQC Executive Committee call, the Committee will consider a draft agenda for the February MWAQC meeting. Mr. Mendelson asked for thoughts about agenda items for the meeting. He asked that the draft agenda include a presentation of the SIP schedule (SIP progress in general), an update on the Mirant situation, and an informational item about the REGI process.

5. Other Business

Mr. Sydnor said that Virginia will be chairing the Technical Advisory Committee (TAC) in 2006. The TAC will hold a conference call tomorrow instead of a meeting. He said the stakeholder process was started again in December with a letter requesting nominations and applications. Staff received no new applications, but all four current stakeholders asked to be reappointed. Mr. Sydnor said these people include Kipp Coddington, Greater Washington Board of Trade, Arnold Solomon, Mirand MidAtlantic; Julie Thomas, national Park Service; and Flint Webb, Fairfax County Federation of Citizens Association.  Mr. Sydnor said he will re-appoint these people with the concurrence of the Executive Committee. The Committee had no objections.
Mr. Sydnor said a concern was raised about the stakeholders using business email addresses. Lee Ruck, COG’s legal counsel, said the TAC can insist on sending email to home email addresses, because of the issue that some of the stakeholders work for businesses that could have a business interest in the work of the TAC. Mr. Mendelson, Mr. Kauffman and Mr. Snyder agreed with Mr. Ruck’s solution.

Mr. Tracey asked that if the Potomac River Power Plant is discussed at MWAQC, the D.C. Public Service Commission should be invited. The PSC has been active in that issue and in REGI. Mr. Mendelson asked Ms. Rohlfs to contact Rick Morgan, 

6. Set Date for Next Meeting and Adjourn
There being no further business, the next meeting date was set for February 8 at 9 a.m. The meeting concluded at 9:35 a.m.
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